My name is Ray McCaughey and I lived until I was 18 at 16 Hardy Avenue with my parents Alexander (Paddy) and Laura and until her death in 1959 my older sister Pat. My parents took over rental of the house from my grandmother in 1945/6.  
The following are some of my early memories of growing up in the Mill Street area of Fordington.
 EARLIEST   MEMORIES
My earliest memory is of the pigs that were kept in the area immediately behind our house on the land behind Barrett’s house and shop in Mill Street. I recall seeing them in a sty beside the small orchard.

Bert Barrett, who lived in the flats, would take me over to the orchard to collect windfalls, apples were also sold at the front of his parents’ house in Mill Street. On a few occasions I went with Bert taking livestock to Wimborne market.
There was an old barn opposite the Barrett’s where their blue Ford V8 Pilot car was kept, occasionally on a Sunday we saw Bert taking his parents out for a drive.

In other houses at the top end of Mill Street and down the row of terrace houses lived the Otten family, Joan Bailey and her daughters Pam and Wendy Blackwell, Bob Charles and his wife and daughter Petra.

Bob was the brother of our neighbour Joan Hallett and his wife was a Dutch lady. Petra was in my class at St. George’s Infant School.
Other children I knew living in Mill Street, Mill Street Flats and Holloway Road were Barry Clarke, Carole Lake, Harry Bowering, Alan Membury, Paul Lazenby, David Thorne, Roger and Jennifer Lowe, Russell Lucas, Anita Brown, Marion Goodchild and Sheila Webber.
I was aware of some older youngsters who were contemporaries of my sister Pat - the Holland girls, Ray Hillier, Nigel Lucas.
My closest friends were Michael and Janice Hallett, who lived next door, and their cousin David who lived in Kings Road. Over time others became part of our circle - Frank Voss, Michael Gale and Brian Adams (Greys Bridge House). 

Among very early memories are the Corona man, baker and coalmen coming down the Avenue each week.  More unusual was the occasion two Bretons wearing berets came up Mill Street with bicycles and strings of onions, the occasional gypsies who called with bunches of “lucky heather” and once “a man with a turban” knocked the door selling brushes out of a suitcase – the only time I saw a Sikh until I was living in Batley in the late 60s!
* The gypsy family were the Benhams who lived at the end of what was known colloquially as “Lovers Lane”. During the early 1980’s I admitted two of a later generation of the family to Charminster Primary School.

Our earliest playground was in our road, there weren’t any cars and we played the usual street games of hop –scotch, tag, hide-and-seek and football.
I remember going with my sister and friends to the sweet shop on the corner of Pound Lane owned by the Pope sisters. Until about 1953 we still used our ration books. The shop had a big wooden counter and one of the sisters used an ear trumpet!

We also went to the Off Licence counter at the Union Arms to buy our Smiths crisps with those famous blue bags of salt and occasionally to Daubney’s farm to buy milk. 

Haircuts were had at Harold Ellis’s shop in Mill Street flats and we would fish for tiddlers using our jam jars on string from the footpath bridge by the flats. 
Later, one holiday we went to Scource’s scrap yard in Durngate Street to get old pram wheels and wood and built a go-kart which we rode down Holloway Road.

MILL STREET MISSION

Sunday School was a regular feature, with special events being the Christmas Party and the seaside outing in the Summer.

On one occasion we had a picnic, games and pony rides in a large meadow near Blue Bridge.

At weekly meetings we were given stickers, like large postage stamps with pictures of Biblical scenes.

The only teacher I remember was Miss Oates who lived with her parents in Kings Road. Her family owned a bluey- grey Triumph Mayflower car.
Mr. Edwards name was familiar to me as a local benefactor, however, and Joan Hallett had a picture of him in their front room when we were very young.
The street party to mark Queen Elizabeth’s Coronation was held outside the hall and I have a photograph of the cake taken when it was delivered to our house, I guess Mum had something to do with the organisation of the party.
Coronation also saw a Fancy Dress competition at St. George’s, I have a photo of the entrants, I – appropriately – dressed as a fat clown and David Hallett as a boxer.
KINGS ROAD PLAYING FIELD
About the time of Queen Elizabeth’s Coronation we went over to the fields where there were  of piles of earth, we were told to stay away from the fields until the men finished making us a playground.

In due course we spent hundreds of hours there playing football, cricket, using the apparatus and just hanging around with our friends.
We sometimes cut branches off the willows that grew by the river and used these to make bows and arrows. Our efforts only met with limited success as the drawstring was never very taut! The string we used was from some large cylinder shaped balls of string that had been left over from the materials my Mum had
used for making camouflage nets for the war effort.

Quite often we saw convoys of army vehicles travelling along London Road and Kings Road, it was only many years later I realised the significance of our parents saying “see the army’s on the move” ( a phrase my wife also remembers her parents saying when seeing similar traffic in South Devon). To us small children the war seemed a long time ago, to them it was a very recent memory. 

The year that the demolition of houses in Mill Street happened proved a bonus for building our Annual Bonfire. By November 3/4th we had quite a pile of old settees, chairs and mattresses when someone decided to set light to it. Unfortunately Mike and I were stacking things on the top when we suddenly saw a flame, we scrambled down very quickly – thankfully no one was hurt. Mike’s Aunt Lily, who lived across the road, had seen the flames and called 999, the fire engine arrived very soon and the fire was extinguished. We had our suspicion as to who was the “arsonist” but no one ever owned up.
Luckily there was still enough old furniture being dumped for us to build another bonfire for the 5th.

One summer holiday a group of about a dozen of us camped out in two ridge tents on the field for a week, all going well until the night we abandoned in a heavy thunderstorm and went home for the remainder of that night.

MILL STREET HOUSING DEMOLITION
When the houses became empty we had a new playground. The warren of houses and sheds made a wonderful place for playing Cowboys and Indians.  We rarely seemed to play English v Germans, maybe because it was too close to the war and nobody wanted to be “the enemy” but more likely because we saw more westerns at Saturday Morning Cinema Club.
Somebody had made holes through the bedroom walls of all ten houses in the terrace opposite Hardy Avenue so that when playing it was possible to run through the houses from end to end.

One holiday we made one block-built outhouse a “camp” for our group and we went there to play when it was wet and to read comics and picnic. 
The gable end of the house at the top of The Avenue became used for kicking a ball against or hitting a tennis ball against.

ST. GEORGE’S INFANT SCHOOL
Like others I remember the afternoon sessions of having to lie down on a raffia mat after dinner.

In Miss Palmer’s class I recall using a small chalkboard to write on, my other teachers were Miss King, Miss Welch and Miss Parsons. 
For a few days we were taught at the Mill Street Mission and meals were delivered in containers.

New friends in my class from the Fordington area were Brian Rose(7,Harveys Terrace) and Denner Wright (Kings Road) – both later went with me to Hardye’s School- Dennis Rolls (Fordington Dairy) , Ken Fox       ( Syward Road – his Dad operated the Level Crossing Gates and Signals) and Alan Holt (St.George’s Road) 
Occasionally school was visited by Rev. Jessop, son of the famous cricketer.

Once I remember the whole school assembled, I think it was for Empire Day !!!

COLLITON STREET BOYS

Playing football and cricket at breaktimes, swapping football cards and those awful outdoor toilets are clear memories.

Miss Dominie was my first teacher followed by Mr Woodward, Colin House and Don Strickland.

Huw Trewella was head until Damers Road opened and Bill Kearsey arrived.

Particular memories are singing with Miss Minterne, craft lessons over in the Annexe , cramming for the 11 plus, Carey Camp and walking home after football down Weymouth Avenue.

Later in my teaching career I was interviewed for headship by Huw, succeeded Colin as headteacher at Bourton and Bill was my mentor.

HARDYE’S SCHOOL  
Mum and Dad were thrilled when I got a place and followed David Hallett to the school.
First memory was Mum taking me to get all the uniform and talk about how expensive it all was.

At an early  parents meeting Mum was upset and furious when one teacher remarked that he “ didn’t know what the school was coming to now one of the domestic staff’s sons was a pupil”…..  Mum had worked in the school as a cleaner and in the kitchen at Heathfield House. 
After a couple of years I was in the C stream, as were most others from a similar background and most staff seemed to take little real interest in us. The head ( A. N. Hamilton), Peter Lewendon, Jim Bailward and Jack Tipper were teachers who did take a real interest in my academic progress and I was one of only two from my class to enter Sixth Form.
HOME
Mum and Dad bought a television for The Coronation, a 9 inch set with a magnifying glass on the front.

Not many people in the street were fortunate enough to own a set so relays of friends andneighbours came in during the day to watch and we younger children sat on the floor.

The next day many of us went by coach to London to see the street decorations, as well as some of the visiting military and in the evening we saw the Royal Family come out on to Buckingham Palace balcony  to wave to the crowds.
When my sister became hospitalised with leukaemia in 1954 Grannie Barber lent Mum and Dad enough money to buy an old Austin Seven so that we could visit Pat in hospital in Southampton. 

Mum was always making home improvements and I recall her seeking neighbours support to request a hot water supply to the bathrooms in Hardy Avenue and Kings Road which she went to discuss with Mr. Edwards in his office. Subsequently heaters were fitted over the baths and residents agreed to a small rent rise.
FAMILY LINKS
Members of my maternal grandfather Jack Barber’s family had lived in the Dorchester area for many generations, although he and my grandmother had met in Shaftesbury before WW1.

He fought in that war, as did  his brother Walter, who served on the Ark Royal and is buried in Fordington cemetery and listed on Dorchester War Memorial.

Gran and Grandad came to live at 16 Hardy Avenue in the early 1930s and I think were its first residents.

Jack Barber was a foreman and engine driver at Edisons in St. George’s Road, there is a story that he had driven the steam roller now in Kings Road Playing Field
During the Second World War he was a Corporal in the Home Guard and a despatch rider. Unfortunately one night during the blackout he was leaving HQ in Charminster when he was hit by an army lorry turning into the driveway and he sadly died two weeks later from complications due to his injuries. He too is buried in Fordington cemetery in a Commonwealth War Grave, although his name is not on the town war memorial.
Grandad’s sister was Lily Legg who lived in Kings Road and his niece was Rose Legg who lived in the Hardy Avenue flats with her daughter Barbara.
